
Meeting of Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

Date: 11 September 2001, at 11am 
Venue: Women’s Health Council Boardroom, Irish Life Buildings 

In attendance:

Ms Paula Kealy, Positive Action

Ms Josephine Mahony, Positive Action

Ms Mary Rowe, Transfusion Positive

Ms Aideen Connolly, Transfusion Positive

Ms Ann McGrane, Dept of Health and Children

Dr Ruth Barrington, HRB (Chair)

Mr John Murphy, CIT

Mr Mark Murphy, Irish Kidney Association

Ms Rosemary Daly, Irish Haemophilia Society

Ms Ann Broekhoven, BUPA

Dr Cliona O’Farrelly, St. Vincent’s University Hospital 

Dr John Hegarty, St Vincent’s University Hospital

Ms Sheila Marshall, ERHA

Mr Ian Carter, Deputy CEO, St James’ Hospital

Apologies:

Ms Kitty O’Neill, Public Health Nurse, ERHA

Also in attendance:

Ms Breda O’Connor, Dept of Health and Children

Introduction:

The group was informed that Ms Catherine Dunne, Centre for Education, Counselling and Psychology had resigned from the Consultative Council.  In addition, Ms Breda O’Connor replaced Ms Susan McKiernan who had left the Department of Health to commence her exchange year in the Department of Finance. The Chairperson expressed deep thanks and gratitude on behalf of all the Council members to Ms McKiernan for her contribution as secretary to the Council. 

1. Minutes of meeting of 12 June 2001

The minutes of 12 June 2001 were accepted as an accurate reflection of the previous meeting and were duly signed by the Chairperson.

2. Matters arising:

(a) Control of infection through dialysis

The IKA informed the Council that one of their members, who started dialysis last September, had contracted Hepatitis C.  Having ruled out, inter alia, blood transfusion and intravenous drug use, the possibility of infection by dialysis remained.  Mr Murphy also indicated that on average, 5 patients are dialysed per station per week, however, in certain hospitals, approximately 10 patients are dialysed per station per week, which could possibly lead to cross-contamination.  Mr Murphy indicated that a designated dialysis machine solely for persons with Hepatitis C would be preferable; currently this is not always the case.  

Ms Broekhoven raised the issue of whether there were protocols that deal with the issue of cross-contamination.  The IKA stated that dialysis machines are sterilised between each patient according to rigorous international protocol and persons with Hepatitis B are dialysed on a designated dialysis machine.  However, if there was a failure of strict procedures, including both staff and machinery, the possibility of infection through dialysis machine could occur.  The Chairperson suggested that the IKA should prepare a paper on the issues surrounding infection through dialysis which she will forward, for consideration, to the Committee on the Transmission of Blood Borne Diseases in a Hospital Setting.  The Consultative Council has also written to the Consultants Committee on this issue and it was hoped that the Committee would be in a position to consider this letter as soon as it has progressed the issue of common treatment protocols.

(b) Consultative Council Logo

A copy of the logo for the International Conference on Hepatitis C was circulated and Ms Connolly outlined what the logo represented. The Chairperson asked members if they thought it suitable that the logo be incorporated as the Consultative Council logo.  Members agreed and Ms O’Connor is to discuss this matter with the designers. 

(c) Consultative Council Website

The website is still in progress and Ms O’Connor gave out the website details www.demo.ibi.ie/doh/www.cchepc.ie.  Members were asked to review the website and to forward any suggestions to Ms O’Connor. 

(d) Eligibility to donate blood

The Chair read out the letter that was to be sent to Mr Hynes CEO of the IBTS regarding the eligibility to donate blood.  Council noted the contents of the letter.

3. Report of Working Group on Information 

(a) Revision of Information Booklet

Ms Rowe informed Council that the working group had met and discussed the booklet in detail.  In light of the meeting, Ms Kiernan was revising the booklet.  Ms Rowe also pointed out that the medical information in the booklet needs to be reviewed.  Dr Hegarty questioned the appropriateness of reviewing the booklet before major revisions were undertaken.  The IKA informed Council that they had given the booklet to a Clinical Psychologist who thought that the booklet should give more emphasis to the importance of persons asking questions about their diagnosis and what it means for them. 

The issue of ownership of the booklet was raised and the view of Council was that the Consultative Council would publish the booklet but that the Department of Health and Children would support it; this would be indicated on the booklet.  Further revision changes were suggested, inter alia, tone of document, bias in document towards Dublin as every specialist in Dublin referenced but not countrywide, Hepatitis A and B should be briefly referenced.  The issue of whether it was possible to get Hepatitis C through an organ transplant was discussed.  It was agreed that the next draft of the booklet would be circulated in early to mid-October and any comments by members could be returned to Ms O’Connor prior to the next meeting of the Council.  Ms O’Connor will collate responses from members for discussion at the next meeting. 

(b) Children’s Booklet

A portion of the Children’s Booklet was circulated to members.  Mr Carter pointed out that for consistency the information contained in the children’s booklet would have to match the advice given in the adult booklet.  The issue of whether separate booklets were necessary for adults and the parents of children with Hepatitis C was discussed.  It was decided that this issue should be left to the Working Group on Information to decide.  It was also felt that it was important to have the content of the booklets on the website (the current booklet is already on the demo site). 

(c) Information Day in December 2001

Ms Kealy informed Council that an information day, in conjunction with the Consultative Council, would be held in December in Dublin Castle.  Two days were booked however, it was decided to cut that back to one day – 8th December 2001.  The focus of the information day would be towards persons who contracted Hepatitis C through infected blood products.  As yet, speakers have not been booked for sessions, though it was suggested that members from the Council and also Hepatitis C Liaison Officers should be invited to speak at the information day.  Ms McGrane suggested that in addition to the International Conference, the Information Booklet and website could be launched at the December conference.  Ms Kealy and Ms Mahony offered to work with Ms McGrane on co-ordinating the Information Day.  A programme outlining the events for the day is to be prepared for the next Council meeting.

4. Report of Working Group regarding International Conference

The Chair informed the Council that the Working Group had met a few times since the last Consultative Council meeting.  The last meeting was held on the 25 July 2001 and progress since then included contacting speakers, writing to Mr Coffey in the Department of Health and Children requesting the shortfall in funding be met.  However, there was one drawback with regards the date of the International Conference.  Dr O’Farrelly informed the group that the 9th International Meeting which was intended to take place in Australia in September 2002 had been moved to 7 – 12 July 2002 in San Diego which coincided with the date of the proposed conference in UCD.  The Chair informed Council that the Working Group would consider the options available to them. 

5. Report of Medical Consultant Sub-Committee

Dr Hegarty informed Council that the next scheduled meeting for the Medical Consultant Sub-Committee is for the last Tuesday in October.  Dr Hegarty has written to Dr Darina O’Flanagan of the National Disease Surveillance Centre regarding the database.  Dr Hegarty also said that he will write formally to the Sub-Committee regarding the protocols for liver biopsies. Ms McGrane asked Dr Hegarty to consider whether the Consultant Sub-Committee had any resource requirements for 2002, including resources to commence the establishment of the database. 

6.
Consultative Council on Hepatitis C Annual Report

The Annual Report of the Consultative Council for 2000 was circulated to Council for consideration.  The Chair requested that members review the report and to forward any comments to Ms O’Connor.  It was suggested that the report be published with the new Council logo.

7. Letter from Positive Action regarding hospital services

The letter from Positive Action, dated 19 July 2001, concerning hospital services and associated responses were circulated to Council.  

Dr Hegarty indicated that, if there were only 13 patients with Hepatitis C, then a designated bed was not required all the time in St Luke’s Hospital, Kilkenny.  Ms Kealy informed Council that the unit in St Luke’s is excellent and patients have been counselled prior to liver biopsy, however it doesn’t have a designated bed.  Mr Carter pointed out that St James’s Hospital doesn’t have a designated bed for Hepatitis C patients but they do guarantee an admission date.  A new unit is due to open shortly in St Luke’s.  It was agreed that the Chair would write to the CEO of the South Eastern Health Board, Mr Cooney expressing her wish that when the new unit opens one bed should be identified which would have the appropriate level of access.

Transfusion Positive informed the group that they had written to the CEO of Beaumont Hospital with regards to services.  The Chair suggested that she would write to the CEO of Beaumont Hospital regarding the issues raised in the letter from Positive Action.

Positive Action also raised the issue that, currently, there was no consultant in St James’s Hospital since Dr Kelleher had left.  Mr Carter informed Council that a locum consultant was in place and that the interview process was underway for a permanent replacement.

8. Liaison Arrangements in ERHA

The reply received from the ERHA, in response to concerns raised by the Consultative Council regarding the post of the Regional Liaison Officer in the ERHA, was circulated.  Ms McGrane informed the group that the Department of Health and Children had agreed to fund three new posts in each of the area Health Boards in the ERHA region.  Concern was expressed over the job description for the Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer.  It was pointed out that the job description reflected the fact that the Regional Liaison Officer may have to meet clients as individual cases might have to be solved.  Certain members felt that there could be grounds for confusion for the Regional Officer with regards “management of hospital services” which could fall within the remit of the CEO.  The Chair informed the group that she would write to the ERHA expressing concern over the job description and the role of the Regional Liaison Officer. 

Ms McGrane pointed out that it was taking four people to replace Ms Marshall and thanked her for the endless work that she had done as a Hepatitis C Liaison Officer in the ERHA.

9. Working Group on the Implementation of Health Services Review – next steps

Ms Broekhoven is to arrange a meeting of the above group.  Ms Broekhoven was thanked for her work in the preparation of the submission for the Health Strategy.

10. Insurance issues

Ms McGrane informed Council that the tenders were due back that day in relation to the two options for life insurance as outlined in the Mercers report. Ms Daly indicated that this was an urgent matter.  The issue of age or income limits for insurance purposes was raised.  Ms McGrane indicated that the Department had taken on board the view of the support groups on this issue. 

11. Management of Death of Persons with Hepatitis C

The Chair informed Council that she had written to Dr O’Herily and was awaiting a response.  Ms McGrane indicated that the Standing Advisory Committee on the Prevention of Blood Borne diseases had met last week, therefore, a response could be expected shortly.  Ms Connolly stressed the importance of the resolution of this issue.

12. Any other business

(a) Meeting with Liaison Officers and Representative Groups

Positive Action requested a meeting as soon as possible with Liaison Officers and Representatives regarding the issues of home helps and physiotherapy services.  Ms O’Connor to organise a meeting.

(b) 
Maternity Hospitals

The issue of consistency of protocols across maternity hospitals was discussed and it was requested that this issue be raised at the Consultant Committee. 

(c) Schedule of Meetings

The schedule of meetings for the coming year are as follows: 23 October 2001, 4 December 2001, 15 January 2002, 26 February 2002, 9 April 2002, 21 May 2002, 2 July 2002 and 3 September 2002.  All meetings will take place in the boardroom of the Women’s Health Council, Abbey Court, Irish Life Centre, Lower Abbey Street, Dublin 1.

(d)
Liaison Officer

Mr Carter asked if a member of the representative groups would like to sit on an interview board for liaison officer in St James’s Hospital.  Ms Kealy volunteered to attend. 

Documents Circulated:

(
International Conference Logo

(
Information Booklet for Parents of Children with Hepatitis C

(
Annual Report of the Consultative Council 2000

(
Letter from Positive Action to Chair of Consultative Council regarding Hepatitis C units in St Luke’s Kilkenny and Beaumont Hospital, Dublin

(
Response from Dr Courtney, Kilkenny and Dr Murray, Beaumont.

(
Response from ERHA regarding position of Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer. 
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